

# Editorial



## The Nursing Shortage and Work Expectations Are in Critical Condition: Is Anyone Listening?

**W**orking conditions have worsened for many nurses and health care professionals across the globe during the COVID-19 pandemic.<sup>1-3</sup> During the Omicron wave, the US Department of Health and Human Services has reported critical staffing shortages in 24% of US hospitals,<sup>4</sup> and military medical personnel have been deployed to assist hospitals in at least 8 states.<sup>5</sup> As I write this editorial in January 2022, health care workers have also been asked to return to the work setting 5 days after testing positive for COVID-19. Consequently, many nurses are working 12-hour shifts with an increased patient load, increased patient acuity, and, for some, added mandatory overtime while recovering from illness. These expectations are not reasonable.

### The Reality

Nurses and other health care workers have been saddled with the burden of the pandemic by first being asked to work in unsafe conditions without proper protective personal equipment and then asked to work in crisis mode after crisis mode, as the various waves of the

pandemic hit.<sup>6</sup> And the pandemic is not over. How much more can nurses and other health care professionals be asked to take on? I speak mostly about nurses because this journal is *Critical Care Nurse*, yet I recognize that nurse leaders, physicians, and other allied health providers are also exhausted and working in crisis mode.

In late January 2022, the incidence of Omicron in US communities is beginning to fall, yet many hospital systems remain burdened by unprecedented high patient volumes and COVID-19–related deaths. Hospital-acquired infections, pressure injuries, and patient falls have increased since the pandemic began.<sup>7</sup> These adverse outcomes are a consequence of the current work environment—a health system issue. Some nurses who may have cared for 2 critically ill patients in the past are now being asked to care for 3 or 4 critically ill patients. Anyone who has worked at the bedside in critical care knows these high staffing ratios are a recipe for failure.<sup>8,9</sup> Nurses cannot provide optimal care if they are assigned to too many patients. Some patients may not receive all of the necessary elements of evidence-based care, and some patient needs will not be attended to. This situation is not the fault of the nurse—it is a system failure.

The ideal nurse-to-patient ratio can change instantly, especially in critical care. Patients in the intensive care unit (ICU) have fluctuating requirements; they need a nurse who has flexibility in their assignment and is available to run to their room when they have a critical need. The American Association of Critical-Care Nurses (AACN) developed the Synergy

---

*Annette Bourgault is Editor of Critical Care Nurse. She is an Associate Professor at the University of Central Florida in Orlando and a Nurse Scientist with Orlando Health. Dr Bourgault can be reached at [annette.bourgault@aacn.org](mailto:annette.bourgault@aacn.org).*

*To purchase electronic and print reprints, contact the American Association of Critical-Care Nurses, 27071 Aliso Creek Rd, Aliso Viejo, CA 92656. Phone, (800) 809-2273 or (949) 362-2050 (ext 532); fax, (949) 362-2049; email, [reprints@aacn.org](mailto:reprints@aacn.org).*

©2022 American Association of Critical-Care Nurses  
doi:<https://doi.org/10.4037/ccn2022909>

Model to illustrate the importance for patient needs to drive nurse competencies.<sup>10</sup> Appropriate staffing is much more than just a number.

Consider a nurse who may have 3 critically ill patients. This situation can be difficult to manage even if all 3 patients remain stable. What happens if one patient's blood pressure becomes unstable? This scenario is common in critical care and can involve a large amount of nursing time to assess the cause, alert other health care providers, determine the appropriate interventions, and perform or assist with diagnostic testing and/or interventions to monitor and stabilize the patient. This sudden change in workload takes a lot of time and energy. While the nurse is busy stabilizing this patient, who is looking after the other 2 patients? If every nurse has a high patient load, who has flexibility to assist other patients or other nurses during times of critical need? In health care, we may have little or no control over the timing of critical needs or adverse patient events.

Not all patient needs are critical, but they are all important. For example, a patient who is intubated and ventilated may be scared and anxious. Leaving this patient in a room by themselves for extended periods of time without someone there to reassure them that everything will be OK—is that the kind of health care environment we want? There is little flexibility in the system when nurses are overassigned. This situation can be incredibly stressful for the nurses and extremely unsafe for the patients. Natasha Williams, an emergency department nurse in New York City, said she felt like she was “being pulled in too many directions at once.” These constant interruptions may also lead to unsafe work environments.<sup>11</sup>

Insufficient staffing levels were associated with poor outcomes before the pandemic.<sup>8,9</sup> A study of 422 730 surgical patients in 9 European countries showed that patients were more likely to die within 30 days of admission when the nurses' workload was increased by 1 patient.<sup>12</sup> This study included hospitalized patients with common surgical diagnoses and did not appear to include ICU staffing. If 1 extra patient per nurse on a medical/surgical unit can affect mortality, imagine the implications of adding 1 or 2 patients to the assignment of an ICU nurse.

Global health care staffing costs are projected to reach \$47.8 billion by 2026.<sup>13</sup> Some hospitals have started cutting nursing hours to save money, but excellent health care costs money. I am not just referring to the cost of nurses' salaries, but the cost of adequate and safe staffing

levels. We should not allow our institutions to use terminology such as *nonproductive time* to refer to the valuable time spent by nurses obtaining professional development such as learning how to use a new medical device or working on collaborative evidence-based practices.<sup>14</sup> Just because the nurse is not physically touching a patient, it does not mean that their work is not important. Thinking and educational time is valuable. Nurses need to make critical lifesaving decisions. The public and our health care institutions must be prepared to spend the money necessary to obtain the kind of health care that is expected and desired. No one wants to be on a discount budget plan when they are a patient in the ICU. An inadequate staffing budget can lead only to poor outcomes.

Many nurses are angry and leaving the profession early. Jessica Fink left ICU nursing to focus more on preventative, primary care.<sup>15</sup> She said, “I worry for America's nurses, and I am angry. The problems they face are inflicting a deep and lasting wound.”<sup>15</sup> As the public gets angry about pandemic issues such as delayed elective surgeries, they need to realize that these delays are caused by systems in crisis. Hospitals in almost half of the US states postponed surgeries during the Omicron wave.<sup>16</sup> If customers are angry about long waiting times for hospital admission or delayed and canceled surgeries, they should also be upset and angry about the type of work environments that nurses are currently working in. If our customers want to receive excellent health care for themselves and their loved ones, they need to support changes to the nursing work environment, such as safe and flexible nurse-to-patient ratios and healthy work environments. I think customers expect safe and appropriate staffing in health care.

Prepandemic research identified 2 major reasons for understaffing of nursing care: (1) poor workplace conditions and (2) inadequate staffing models and flexibility.<sup>17</sup> Dr Linda Aiken, a top researcher on nursing workforce issues, blames inadequate staffing on lack of government legislation, especially at the state level<sup>17</sup>; she believes that states can assist by mandating staffing ratios. Dr Mary Ann Fuchs, president of the American Organization for Nursing Leadership, says that decisions around flexible staffing should be driven by professional nursing judgment.<sup>18</sup> According to Dr Fuchs,<sup>18</sup> “To truly commit to patient safety—always the number one priority—nurses[,] not legislators[,] need to be empowered with flexibility to determine appropriate staffing for the

needs of their patients.” Dr Aiken also highlights the importance of nurses and says that “health care leaders must fund enough positions for nurses and create reasonable working conditions so that nurses will be there to care for us all.”<sup>17</sup>

Policies must be in place to help safely manage nurse-to-patient ratios. It is one thing to say that health care systems can adjust staffing as needed during times of crisis, but when the crisis continues 2 years after the start of the COVID-19 pandemic, enough is enough. Nurses and other health care professionals are human. As they have cared for all of us, many nurses have fallen ill with COVID-19 and too many nurses have died. Some of the nurses are still recovering. We tell nurses to look after themselves to maintain health and resiliency, but how can they do that when their scheduled days off are canceled due to mandatory overtime or they are begged to come into work on their days off? Nurses cannot authentically engage in self-care if they feel guilty about saying no to working when their colleagues are short staffed and overworked. Many nurses are exhausted and our system is failing them. We cannot afford to lose or harm more nurses. Action needs to happen and it needs to happen soon because our health care system is in crisis.

### Is Anyone Listening?

The answer is Yes! Although I have written about some of the deplorable realities of the current work conditions for many nurses around the globe, I feel hopeful that meaningful and substantive changes will be made to nurse staffing and healthy work environments. We have seen positive changes during the pandemic such as enhanced, interdisciplinary teamwork and expansion of the scope of practice for advanced practice nurses.<sup>1</sup> AACN and other organizations such as the American Nurses Association (ANA), American Organization for Nursing Leadership, Healthcare Financial Management Association, and the Institute for Healthcare Improvement are collaborating to develop strategies for positive change in the health care environment.<sup>19</sup> These organizations will work hard to push for action in a timely manner.

Hopefully, by the time you read this editorial, many nurses will have joined ANA’s initiative to send a strong message to state representatives in Congress.<sup>20</sup> The ANA letter states that “. . . it’s time for Congress and the Administration to take concrete steps towards finally addressing the nursing shortage to ensure that we have a robust

workforce now and in the future.”<sup>20</sup> Nurses can personalize their message to describe the difficult work situations they have been enduring.

We need to create an environment in which nurses can autonomously use their nursing skills at the highest level. We need to create a system where nurses want to work and feel proud about the excellent care that they can deliver. Great health care costs money, and that money should be spent where it is most needed, at the bedside.

Nurses, if you are asked what you would like for Nurses Week in May, I suggest asking one of your hospital administrators to shadow a critical care nurse for a day. This exercise may lead to administrators gaining a greater understanding of the nursing role and the extraordinary demands being placed on nurses.

We have an opportunity to create change, so let us make it happen and soon—before we lose or harm more nurses and other health care professionals. As AACN president Beth Wathen<sup>21</sup> says, “The future of nursing starts now.” **CCN**



Annette M. Bourgault, PhD, RN, CNL  
Editor

*The statements and opinions contained in this editorial are solely those of the Editor.*

#### References

1. Nelson R. Year in review: reflections on nursing in 2021 with an eye to the future. *Medscape*. December 30, 2021. Accessed January 23, 2022. [https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/965789#vp\\_1](https://www.medscape.com/viewarticle/965789#vp_1)
2. Omicron overwhelms hospitals. January 2022. NIHCM Newsletter. National Institute for Health Care Management Foundation. Accessed January 22, 2022. <https://nihcm.org/newsletter/omicron-childrens-health-and-environmental-health>
3. Ford M. Post-Covid-19 global nursing workforce challenges ‘too big to be ignored’. *Nursing Times*. January 24, 2022. Accessed January 31, 2022. <https://www.nursingtimes.net/news/global-nursing/post-covid-19-global-nursing-workforce-challenges-too-big-to-be-ignored-24-01-2022>
4. Andone D, Cullinane S. Nearly a quarter of hospitals are reporting a critical staff shortage as Omicron drives a rise in Covid-19 cases. *CNN*. January 9, 2022. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.cnn.com/2022/01/09/health/us-coronavirus-sunday/index.html>
5. Caldwell T. More military medical personnel are assisting hospitals with Covid-19 treatment as staff shortages mount. *CNN*. January 6, 2022. Accessed January 30, 2022. <https://www.cnn.com/2022/01/05/health/us-coronavirus-wednesday/index.html>
6. King L, Kessel JM. We know the real cause of the crisis in our hospitals. It’s greed: nurses would like to set the record straight on the hospital staffing crisis. *New York Times*. January 19, 2022. Accessed January 20, 2022. <https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/19/opinion/nurses-staffing-hospitals-covid-19.html>
7. Muoio D. Patient safety events jumped amid COVID-19 strain on hospitals, Press Ganey reports. *Fierce Healthcare*. October 22, 2021. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.fiercehealthcare.com/hospitals/patient-safety-events-jumped-amid-covid-19-stress-press-ganey-reports>

8. Verburg IWM, Holman R, Dongelmans D, de Jonge E, de Keizer, NF. Is patient length of stay associated with intensive care unit characteristics? *J Crit Care*. 2018;43:114-121. doi:10.1016/j.jccr.2017.08.014.
9. Lee A, Cheung YSL, Joynt GM, Leung CCH, Wong WT, Gomersall CD. Are high nurse workload/staffing ratios associated with decreased survival in critically ill patients? A cohort study. *Ann Intensive Care*. 2017; 7(1):46. doi:10.1186/s13613-017-0269-2.
10. AACN Synergy Model for Patient Care. American Association of Critical-Care Nurses. Accessed January 22, 2022. <https://www.aacn.org/nursing-excellence/aacn-standards/synergy-model>
11. Goldstein, J. What the Omicron wave looks like at one Brooklyn E.R. *New York Times*. January 15, 2022. Accessed January 18, 2022. <https://www.nytimes.com/2022/01/15/nyregion/brooklyn-omicron-cases.html>
12. Aiken L, Sloane, DM, Bruyneel L, et al. Nurse staffing and education and hospital mortality in nine European countries: a retrospective observational study. *Lancet*. 2014;383(9931):1924-1830.
13. Lockhart L. Ask an expert. The business of healthcare productivity. *Nursing Made Incredibly Easy!* 2019;17(1):56. doi:10.1097/01.NME.0000549622.20644.92
14. Global healthcare staffing industry. Report Linker. January 2022. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.reportlinker.com/p06031763/global-healthcare-staffing-industry.html>
15. Brown T. Opinion. Covid-19 is 'probably going to end my career'. *New York Times*. February 25, 2021. Accessed January 22, 2022. <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/02/25/opinion/nursing-crisis-coronavirus.html>
16. Aboulenein A. Overwhelmed by Omicron surge, U.S. hospitals delay surgeries. Reuters. January 7, 2022. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.reuters.com/world/us/overwhelmed-by-omicron-surge-us-hospitals-delay-surgeries-2022-01-07>
17. Aiken L. Nurses deserve better. So do their patients. *New York Times*. Accessed January 22, 2022. <https://www.nytimes.com/2021/08/12/opinion/nurses-understaffing-covid.html>
18. Fuchs MA. AONL to NYT Op-Ed: nurses, not legislators, should decide appropriate nurse staffing. American Hospital Association. August 20, 2021. Accessed January 22, 2022. <https://www.aha.org/news/blog/2021-08-20-aonl-nyt-op-ed-nurses-not-legislators-should-decide-appropriate-nurse-staffing>
19. Think tank drives solutions to address nurse staffing crisis. American Nurses Association. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.nursingworld.org/practice-policy/nurse-staffing/nurse-staffing-think-tank>
20. RNAction. Nurses don't need platitudes. Congress must help end the nursing shortage crisis. American Nurses Association. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://p2a.co/1x0lkjt?p2asource=STAFFINGMSG1.22.22>
21. Wathen B. President's Column: The Future of Nursing Starts Now. 2021. American Association of Critical-Care Nurses. Accessed January 23, 2022. <https://www.aacn.org/newsroom/presidents-column-the-future-of-nursing-starts-now>